
Commissioners could 
weigh in, which enabled 
him to reapply immedi-
ately for a commercial 
rezoning.

Monroe County 
Commissioners will 
have the final say on 
the request at their 
next meeting at 6 p.m. 
on Tuesday, Nov. 3. 
Commissioners do not 
have to adhere to the 
decision made by the P & 
Z board.

Willingham sought the 
rezoning to bring his 
Byron-based business, 
Portable Air & Power, 
which rents and leases 
air compressors and gen-
erators, to the Lee King 
Road site. Willingham 
has also expressed inter-
est in building a house on 
the site, which is located 
on the west side of Lee 
King Road neighboring 
I-75, in the future.

Willingham, who 
bought the property in 
April, was not at Monday 
night’s meeting, but 
was instead represented 
by Steven Rowland of 
Macon-based Rowland 
Engineering. Rowland 
told the P&Z board that 
Willingham’s business 
would require about four 
18-wheelers per month to 
travel to his property. He 
said about 90 percent of 
Willingham’s traffic could 
be handled by pickup 
trucks. Rowland added 
that delivery is the busi-
ness’s primary compo-
nent, which requires close 
access to nearby I-75.

Rowland said 
Willingham’s business 
would require a 10,000 

square foot building with 
a fenced-in area around it 
for equipment storage.

While no one besides 
Rowland was in favor 
of the rezoning pro-
posal, about 30 residents 

attended the meeting to 
oppose the rezoning.

Lee King Circle resi-
dent John Hanson, who 
lives about a half-mile 
from the proposed site, 
informed P & Z board 
members that over 100 
nearby residents have 
signed a petition letter 
opposing the business. 
Hanson said he is con-
cerned about truck traf-
fic on Lee King Road, 
describing how trucks 
turning left from Rumble 
Road onto Lee King Road 
cause cars on Lee King 
Road to have to go in 
reverse to avoid being 
hit. Hanson said he also 
has seen photographs of 
Willingham’s Byron busi-
ness and said it would 
best fit the industrial 
zoning category rather 
than commercial.

“It’s an industrial work 
site if I’ve ever seen one,” 
Hanson said.

Hanson suggested 
Willingham instead 
buy property in the 
vacant industrial park 
on Rumble Road across 
I-75, which he said would 
be more conducive than 
in a residential area. 
Hanson said he moved 
to Lee King Road for the 
“beauty and quietness” 
of the area and said 
Willingham’s business 
would be detrimental to 
property values.

Lee King Road resi-
dent Jessee Dixon said 
he’s concerned about 
the proposed business’s 
impact on the environ-
ment, particularly nearby 
private wells. Dixon said 

the Rumble Road BP 
station tanks leaked in 
the 1990s causing con-
tamination to nearby 
well water. He said 
Willingham would have 
to use acid to clean off 
construction debris from 
equipment he services. 
He said he fears the acid 
will travel from nearby 
Deer Creek all the way 
into the Ocmulgee River 
water table. Dixon also 
expressed concern about 
Willingham selling the 
remainder of his 49-acre 
tract to other commercial 
investors. Like Hanson, 
Dixon also questioned 
why Willingham wouldn’t 
want to build in the 
vacant industrial park.

“There ain’t nothing 
over there (industrial 
park) but crickets and 
weeds,” Dixon said. 
“Why?”

Lee King Road resi-
dents Wes Herndon, 
John Fleckenstein and 
Addis Baird were among 
the other opponents of 
the proposed rezoning to 
speak.

The P & Z board then 
allowed Rowland to 
respond to the opposi-
tion. Rowland asked 
the board not to hold 
citizens’ complaints about 
the nearby BP station 
against Willingham. He 
said oil and acid will 
not be dumped into the 
ground, as suggested 
by residents, and storm 
water would be held in a 
detention pond.

Rowland also weighed 
in on the change to 
Willingham’s rezoning 
request. Rowland said 
Willingham decided 
to ask for commercial 
after consulting with the 
Monroe County Planning 
& Zoning Department. 
He also said Willingham 

had looked into the 
Rumble Road industrial 
park location, but that 
the owners weren’t will-
ing to sell just a few 
acres. He said the park 
was instead intended 
for a major distribution 
center.

After more than a 
half-hour of discus-
sion, District 2 P & Z 

representative Chuck 
Benson motioned to 
deny Willingham’s 
request. When no other 
board member seconded 
Benson’s motion, P & 
Z chairwoman Connie 
Gantt called for a motion 
to approve. District 4 P 
& Z representative Philip 
Brewster then motioned 
to approve with District 

3 representative Kathryn 
Sanders seconding the 
motion. Gantt then called 
for a vote, and Benson 
was the lone representa-
tive opposed.

When several oppo-
nents of the project began 
to object vocally to the 
decision, Gantt adjourned 
the meeting.
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Officials say the county 

attorneys are checking to see 
whether the county can legal-
ly void the current bills and 
send out new ones. Officials 
say former tax commis-
sioner Patsy Miller has come 

into the office to try to help 
address the problem.  

Andrews said property 
owners whose mortgage com-
panies pay their tax bills 
through money kept in escrow 

will need to forward them the 
new bill. The tax rates for the 
city and board of education 
were correct on the bills. If 
not corrected the bills would 
cost the county government 

an estimated $3 million in 
revenue. Commissioners 
raised property taxes by one 
mill, from 9.831 to 10.831, 
in September citing a gaping 
budget deficit.
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